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Mission & Acknowledgement of Country 

Shoalcoast’s Mission 
 

To provide an accessible professional legal  
service, responsive to the needs of those most 
disadvantaged and which promotes just and  
lasting solutions to legal and social issues  

in our community. 
 
 

Acknowledgement of Country 
 

Shoalcoast Community Legal Centre would like 
to acknowledge the traditional custodians of the 
Yuin Nation on which we provide our services 

along the South Coast and in South East NSW.  
We pay our respects to the elders past, present 

and future for they hold the memories, the 
traditions, the culture and hopes of  

Aboriginal Australia.   
 
 

Accreditation 
 

Shoalcoast Community Legal Centre is  
accredited  by the National Association of  

Community Legal Centres until March 2016. 
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Who’s who at Shoalcoast? 

 

Volunteer Management Committee 
2012-2013 

 
 
President   Leonie Sinclair  

Vice-President    Demelza Love  

Secretary      Jenny Callanan 

Treasurer      Lyn Wallin 

Committee  Members  Alan Robinson  

   Kerry Sawtell 

   Jeanna Walsh 

   Clare Jennings (resigned Nov 2012) 

   Judy Harper (from Dec 2012) 

Student Observer    Ashleigh Butler (Nowra Anglican School) 

Staff Representatives   Kerry Wright (Co-ordinator) 

    Dianne Day (Administration Rep) 

    Barry Penfold (Solicitor Rep) 
 
   
     

Management  
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Who’s who at Shoalcoast? 
Principal Solicitor     Barry Penfold 
 
Co-ordinator       Kerry Wright  
 
Generalist Solicitors    Glenda Stares 
        Les Farrell 
        Katie Lahodny 
        Clare Jennings (from Nov 2012) 
        Meredith McLaine  
 
ALAP Solicitor       Les Farrell 
 
FRC Legal Partnership Solicitor   Katie Lahodny  
 
Rural Women’s Outreach Solicitor  Lucinda Knapp  
 
Indigenous Family Law Solicitor   Meredith McLaine (from April 2013) 
 
Centre Admin Worker/Bookkeeper  Dianne Day  
 
Admin Assistants     Rebecca Butler 
        Louise Karger  
Administration/Paralegal    Sally Scobie  
 
ALAP Project Workers    Steven Brandon  
        Caryn Carpenter  
 
CLSD Project Co-ordinator    Dianne Day 
 
Aboriginal Women Project Worker   Caryn Carpenter (until December 2012) 
 
Indigenous Family Law Project Worker  MaryJean Kelly (from June 2013) 
 
Volunteer Court Support Project   Jane Mussett (from Feb 2013) 
 
Cleaner           Evangeline Meier 
 
Volunteer Solicitors     Jane Mussett 
        Sharon Cooper 
        Trish Mundy 
        Charlotte Prinsloo 
 
Student/Work Placements         Luke McGregor (UOW) 
        Peter Hughes (UOW) 

          Julia Unwin 
  

Staff  
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President’s report 
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Where has the year gone? 
 
From my point of view as Chairperson of this organisation the year has been a very quiet 
one!  For the most part Shoalcoast buzzes along and the committee has the pleasure each 
month of overseeing the great work that is being done with the majority of the hard work 
being done by our wonderful staff. Leading the staff team we have two remarkable people.  
Barry Penfold as Principal solicitor has worked hard all year and continues to grow in the 
role.  It was a great decision the committee made to employ him as he has brought such 
talent and experience to us. 
 
Congratulations must go to our Coordinator Kerry Wright for completing her Law degree. 
She has done this whilst carrying out her role with Shoalcoast in an exemplary manner.  It is 
an amazing effort to work in a demanding role as she has done, parent children and study 
and gain a degree, all at the one time.  Well done Kerry. No doubt she will be looking to use 
her degree and this organisation will need to choose a replacement for Kerry very carefully 
when the time comes. They will have a hard act to follow. 
 
The committee has been very stable this year with an orderly transition of Lyn Wallin to 
Treasurer from Secretary.  Jen Callanan, our former Treasurer, has remained on the  
committee and has been able to give her valuable support in this, the most demanding  
committee role. Special thanks must go to both these wonderful women for their dedication 
to the organisation.  Their prudential role is an essential one and they take that role very 
seriously. 
 
We have been joined on the committee by Judy Harper after Clare Jennings left to take up 
employment with Shoalcoast. It is great to have new blood on the committee as in order for 
us to be truly representative of the community we need members from a wide range of 
backgrounds to steer the organisation. So we always welcome and thank new members 
very much for their interest. It has also been a delight to have Ashleigh Butler from the 
Nowra Anglican College observing our meetings during 2013 as part of the Lead On  
Community Doors program funded by Bendigo Bank. We have had many continuing  
members namely Demelza Love, Kerry Sawtell, Jeanna Walsh and Alan Robinson. It is not 
always easy to continue to support one organisation long term but it is a testament to the 
calibre of the organisation that we not only attract members to the committee but that they 
stay. 
 
This will be my last Chairperson’s report as I have decided to stand down at the next Annual 
General Meeting.  I intend continuing on the committee if they will have me.  I believe that it 
is in the organisation’s best interests for there to be some “new blood” at the helm.  I have 
observed how successful the transition in the Treasurer’s position has been over the past 
12 months and I believe that a similar transition in the Chairperson’s position will enrich the 
committee.  Thank you to all the staff and committee for your support of me over the years.  
I have loved every minute of it. 
 
Leonie Sinclair 
President 

Management Committee Members—Clare Jen-
nings, Kerry Sawtell, Alan Robinson, Leonie Sin-
clair, Demelza Love, Jenny Callanan with visiting 
State Program Manager, Bronwyn McCutcheon 
at Shoalcoast AGM 2012.
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The last year has again sped by but I am happy to report that the overall consensus from staff,  
clients and support agencies is that it has been a successful one for Shoalcoast.   
 
We have seen major change to legislation affecting our client base through the NSW Government’s  
decision to radically overhaul the Victims Compensation Scheme. Despite vigorous objections to the 
Government proposals by Shoalcoast and many other support agencies and CLC organisations 
across the State, on 30 May 2013 the Victims Rights and Support Act 2013 was passed by both 
houses of Parliament and was retrospectively backdated to 7 May 2013. Prior to the passing of the 
legislation, Victims Services suspended listing any further matters for determination and in March 
prevented any applications being lodged under the old scheme. All in all not a good situation for our 
clients and we will have some way to go before the full impact on current clients with old claims will 
be fully realised. What is certain though, is that any payments made to our clients will be much less 
than under the old scheme. Naturally we will continue to assist current clients and also new clients 
with their claims but our involvement will lessen under the new scheme as it is one that is not lawyer 
friendly. 
 
However, to counter the negative there are many positives, such as the first Shoalcoast Koori Touch 
Football Fun Day bringing legal and associated services together with the Aboriginal community. It 
was a fun day and an extremely successful community project. My thanks to our ALAP workers  
Steven Brandon and Caryn Carpenter for their excellent organisation of the day. 
 
The Court Volunteer Scheme was another project to get off the ground this year and the early reac-
tion to the involvement of volunteers  at the Nowra Local Court on Monday and Friday of each week 
has been very positive. Jane Musset and Kerry Wright are to be congratulated on a huge effort to 
put it all together and their continuing monitoring and training of volunteers as the project  
progresses. 
 
A good surprise was the allocation of funding for the Indigenous Family Law Project. It was a project 
that had not been earmarked at all but Meredith McLaine, Katie Lahodny and MaryJean Kelly have 
taken to it with both passion and their obvious skills in this area. The project will provide a more 
comprehensive service to our clients and will include, where necessary, court representation. Early 
signs are very positive.  I am constantly pleased with the quality of volunteers and students that we 
are able to attract.  Jane Musset (before she became an employee ) provided excellent support as 
do our new recruits Charlotte Prinsloo and Peter Hughes. If the standard of University students can 
be measured by Peter’s attitude to his role then the future of the legal profession is in good hands. 
 
The RWOP (Lucinda Knapp), FRC (Katie Lahodny) and ALAP (Les Farrell) projects continue to  
provide excellent support to respective clients and the communities they service. This year has seen 
an increase in Community Legal Education within these projects and feedback has been very good. 
Many thanks also to Clare Jennings who has taken the role of phone advice solicitor. A service that 
regularly attracts a large number of calls and a wide variety of legal issues. A very big thank you 
must again go to the administrative team for their support of the legal staff and their continuing initia-
tive in coming up with projects and making them happen. 
 
All solicitors have very similar case loads to last year but 
with a broader base of cases. With the recent changes to 
the Victims Compensation Scheme there will be further 
diversification of the matter types. I thank each member of 
the legal team for their contributions and lively interactions 
when we do get a chance to get together. 
 
Barry Penfold 
Principal Solicitor 
 

Steven Brandon & Barry 
Penfold at  Koori Touch 
Footy Day, Sept 2012 
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Admin Assistants 
Overseen by Dianne Day I would like to acknowledge and thank our Admin team and in particular our 
reception staff, Rebecca and Louise, for their contributions to the smooth functioning of the Centre.  
Also Caryn who as part of her Business Admin traineeship assists admin.  Each are the first point of 
contact for people approaching the Centre for assistance and are always smiling and willing to help.  
They ensure people receive the right service to meet their needs, either by becoming a client of the 
Centre or referred to another agency.  In addition they ensure our client and service database is kept 
up to date which is essential to our service delivery and being able to report on our Centre’s achieve-
ments to our funding bodies and community.  Thanks also to Louise for her work in organising and 
promoting our outreach legal advice clinics each month ensuring we feature regularly in the local  
media resulting in a high profile for the Centre.   
 

Funding & Projects 
The year has seen our Core funding to provide generalist legal 
services continue through the Commonwealth Community  
Legal Services Program, with a small increase due to CPI.   
We also received a one-off grant to assist with delivery of our  
generalist services and two new project grants— South Coast  
Volunteer Court Support Project through the Law & Justice 
Foundation of NSW and Indigenous Family Law Project 
through Federal Attorney Generals (AGs).  The achievements 
of these and other projects are detailed in this report. 
 

Staff Changes 
Solicitors 
The Centre sadly said farewell to Tracey Gmur in July when she left due to medical reasons.  Tracey 
had provided telephone legal advice for the Centre since 2005. Thanks to Meredith McLaine for 
standing in as our phone advice solicitor at short notice and we welcomed Clare Jennings into this 
role in November.  Clare had previously been involved with the Centre on the Management  
Committee.  Meredith McLaine returned to the Centre as a solicitor with the Indigenous Family Law 
Project in April. Glenda Stares, Les Farrell and Katie Lahodny were offered increased hours this year 
due to a one off grant from Federal AGs. 
 

Administration 
There was no change in the Admin team this year.   
 

Project Workers/Paralegals  
Sally Scobie was able to continue working 1 day a week assisting with Victims Compensation files 

this year due to the one off grant from Federal AGs.  With new 
funding received this year we recruited Jane Mussett as the 
Volunteer Court Support Project Worker and MaryJean Kelly 
as the Indigenous Family Law Support Worker. 
 

Volunteers 
In this period we have been supported by a number of volun-
teers.  In particular we thank our dedicated Management 
Committee members for their ongoing support of the Centre 
(their details are on page 4).   
 
In addition we have had volunteer support from Jane Mussett, 
Sharon Cooper, Trish Mundy, Julia Unwin, Peter Hughes and 
Charlotte Prinsloo. 
  

Katie Lahodny, Ariel Gomez, Val 
Gomez and Rebecca Butler at 
Touch Footy Day, Sept 2012 

Dianne Day and Louise Karger at 
Guardianship Tribunal presentation 
in Sussex Inlet organised by Shoal-
coast as part of Seniors Week. 
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Work Health and Safety Issues 
The Centre was very sad to learn in January that Karen Grimes was unable to continue as our  
external supervisor after many years of supporting both staff and the management committee.  We 
have formed a new relationship with Dale Haley.  Staff have also used the Employee Assistance  
Program offered for free to Community Legal Centre staff and volunteers through Legal Aid.   
 
National Association of Community Legal Centres (NA CLC) Accreditation 
In March 2013 the Centre was advised by CLCNSW that we had successfully passed through the 
NACLC Accreditation process and had achieved a Tier 2 Accreditation which will continue until 
March 2016.  The Centre has a workplan of tasks to complete over the next three years. 
 
Pro Bono Support for the Centre 
Locally we have been supported by a number of Nowra based lawyers this year with projects and 
client referrals.  In particular Ann Brown (Marriott Oliver), Ruth Ferguson (McNamara & Associates), 
RMB Lawyers, Clare Jennings and Mel Heaton. 
 
Several Barristers and in particularly Nick Eastman Barrister at Law Martin Place Chambers have 
provided opinions and advice on various matters throughout the year. Nick is very accessible and 
willing to provide support to our Centre and other CLC's. His generosity in this respect is invaluable 
to the sector and only surpassed by his expertise in advocacy, particularly in the areas of tenancy 
law and matters before the Land & Environment Court. 
 
Also, Reg Graycar Barrister at Law 11th Floor St James Hall provided a very detailed opinion on a 
question of the prospects of success for Judicial Review in the Supreme Court for an adverse  
decision on appeal to the VCT for an Aboriginal Elder's application for Victim's Compensation based 
on historic sexual abuse suffered in institutions as a child. Unfortunately Ms Graycar's learned opin-
ion did not support a successful outcome in the event of appeal. However we should commend her 
for lending her valuable time on a pro bono basis in this matter. 
 
Professional Development Opportunities  
In this period staff attended 47 professional development opportunities. These included attendance 
at the National CLC Conference in Adelaide, CLCNSW quarterly meetings and training days, Yarn 
Up days for Aboriginal workers and Induction Sessions for new workers, Legal Aid Family, Criminal, 
Care & Protection and Women’s Domestic Violence Court Advocacy Services Conferences - all of 
which provided multiple training sessions for different staff.  One solicitor attended the College of Law 
Practice Management Course to be able to be added to the Centre’s nominated persons list.  Topics 
of other training sessions attended  by staff include: Defensive Driving  & First Aid for outreach solici-
tors, Family Law updates, Mandatory Continuing Legal Education topics, Traffic matters, Fair Trad-
ing, Wills & Planning Ahead, Victims Services updates, Discrimination, Mental Health, Writing Sub-
missions to Parliament, Centrelink, Family Violence, Energy & Water Ombudsman, Homelessness 
Conference, Young People and Credit Law.   
 
Staff also participated in a cultural awareness day with Elders and members of the Jerrinja  

community at Roseby Park near Nowra in May.   

Photos from staff  
cultural awareness 
day at Jerrinja’s Rose-
by Park, Orient Point, 
May 2013 with Aunty 
Grace, Lillian & Aunty 
Jenny and a local  
Aboriginal men’s 
dancing group. 
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Outreach Legal Advice Clinics 
We have continued and developed our generalist and Aboriginal legal advice clinic outreach program 
this year.  Monthly visits to Waminda Aboriginal Women’s Health Service in Nowra, Ulladulla, Bate-
mans Bay/Moruya, Wreck Bay and Jerrinja have continued.  Every two months we visit the Far South 
Coast with stops at Wallaga Lake Aboriginal Community, Narooma and Eden.  This year we have 
added a weekly legal advice clinic at Murra Mia Aboriginal Tenancy Service in Batemans Bay and 
fortnightly at Milton Local Court with DV victims.  We thank Barry, Les and Katie for undertaking  
outreaches this year.   In addition we thank Lucinda, the RWOP solicitor, who has continued with a 
monthly outreach schedule visiting Braidwood, Cooma, Bega and Eden.  The following table demon-
strates the areas from which our clients are drawn from and therefore our success in providing  
services to residents living outside of the Shoalhaven.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Referrals from other Services 
Over this period we received referrals from a broad range of sources, which demonstrates our efforts 
in ensuring the Centre is well known throughout the Region.  It is pleasing to note that word-of-mouth 
remains the main source of our referrals.  Testament to the positive reputation of the Centre with 
people who have used us before and/or know of our work. In addition the hard work of our Admin 
team in promoting the Centre through the media to maintain our profile. The top 10 being: 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Kerry Wright 
Co-ordinator 

 
 

Rank Agency Percentage 
1 Friend/Relative/Neighbour 24% 

2 Legal Aid Commission 9% 

3 Local Court 9% 

4 Community Services 7% 

5 Law Access 5% 

6 Media—Print & Radio 5% 

7 Family Relationship Centre 5% 

8 Women’s Services 4% 

9 Aboriginal Services 3% 

10 Private Legal Practitioner 3% 

Area Percentage of New Clients  
in 2012/13 

Shoalhaven 60% 

Eurobodalla 19% 

Bega Valley 10% 

South East—Palerang, Cooma-Monaro, 
Snowy Rivers, Bombala 

8% 

Out of Area 3% 



Aboriginal Legal Access Program (ALAP) 
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Solicitor Report 
 
As with previous years the regularity of our ALAP funded outreach services has helped to continue 
the ongoing good relations between Shoalcoast and the Aboriginal communities of the Shoalhaven, 
Eurobodalla and Far South Coast through providing an opportunity for members of the community to 
discuss their legal issues with a solicitor face to face. One member of the community commenting on 
the importance of Shoalcoast’s outreach services said, “Having this opportunity to discuss legal prob-
lems can often help to stop them becoming bigger and affecting other parts of their life.” 
 
We have maintained monthly outreach clinics at Wreck Bay Village and Jerrinja with solicitor Les 
Farrell attending these communities to ‘have a yarn’ with any community members unsure of their 
rights, or obligations, or who may be unsure of what action they can take to resolve a situation.   
 
Every second month Shoalcoast has continued to attend Wallaga Lake Village and this year partici-
pated in a forum to coordinate service delivery to the village. The forum was well attended by medical 
services. Shoalcoast continues to be the only legal service that regularly conducts outreach clinics at 
the village, further highlighting the importance of these visits in providing access to justice for this 
community isolated in terms of transport and socio-economic issues. 
 
This year Shoalcoast has advised and assisted on a range of issues at these communities including; 
wills and estates, victim’s compensation, local government issues, criminal matters, credit and debt 
and tenancy to name a few. 
 
At the start of this period Shoalcoast commenced an exciting new partnership with Murra Mia  
Tenants Advice & Advocacy Service to provide regular access to broader legal advice for the Aborigi-
nal community in the Eurobodalla. Murra Mia is the main point of call for Aboriginal community mem-
bers experiencing tenancy problems. This year Les commenced working from the Murra Mia office 
one day each week. This provides access for community members attending Murra Mia with tenancy 
issues to obtain advice and assistance on broader legal issues with access to a solicitor on a weekly 
basis. Murra Mia Coordinator Jim Allen said, “this partnership provides a good opportunity for our 
mob to get free professional advice regarding their legal problem and at least point them in the right 
direction.”  
 
In addition to the above, when a matter has required specialist assistance we have been able to offer 
a referral to the relevant organisation or organise pro bono assistance or assist with drafting of docu-
ments. For example; following an inquiry from a community member dissatisfied with the ‘red tape’ 
he had to complete to access his money held in trust by the Public Trustee we have been able to 
engage the assistance of a Sydney barrister to conduct the matter in the Supreme court for the re-
moval of a financial management order placed on this community member many years ago. In  
another matter when negotiations broke down in a consumer issue for a member of the far south 
coast community Les was able to assist by  
drafting the legal documents required to enable 
the client to proceed with the action. 
 
In this period the ALAP/Far South Coast solicitor 
gave 106 advices, 87 face to face, 15 by tele-
phone and 4 by mail.  35 cases were opened in 
this period and 33 were closed, with 29 remaining 
open at the end of this period. 
 
Les Farrell 
Solicitor  

  
 
 

 

Lillian Connolly from 
Jerrinja with Les Farrell, 
May 2013 
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Project Worker Reports 
 
The year started with planning the first ever  
Shoalcoast Koori Touch Football Fun Day and was 
a great day, considering it was our first year at do-
ing such a thing. I have also continued to work on our Koori Touch Footy 
Day for 2013. I've been working with Warringa Baiya and Legal Aid Chil-
dren’s lawyers to run awareness programs on Cyberbullying/sexting in High Schools and what the 
implications of what's being put on social media can be. One session at Vincentia High was attend-
ed by Aboriginal Girls from year 7 to year 12. I've been attending the CLCNSW Quarterlies and 
Yarn up days which have given me an inside view of the types of things we can change as a com-
munity legal centre and I also get to meet different people and get to know their roles in the commu-
nity sector and what programs they are involved with. At the Yarn up days we wrote the CLCNSW 
Reconciliation Action Plan. I attended the Jobs Expo at Batemans Bay which was great as I met 
many different people and gave them information about the different legal issues we can help with. I 
assisted in planning the NAIDOC celebrations at the Nowra Showground this year and also attend-
ed the NAIDOC celebrations at Nowra High which was great as my  
daughter was the host.   Caryn Carpenter  
 
The year started with planning and running our first Koori Touch Football Fun Day in September 
which was attended by over 200 people with teams made up of local Aboriginal people,  
organisations and legal agencies including the Police and Local Court. We were involved in  
NAIDOC celebrations in Nowra in July. Also a sports gala day in January organised by Sport & Rec 
and Shoalhaven City Council. This event was a good meeting point to talk to other people about 
possibly helping Shoalcoast with our 2013 Koori Touch Football fun day. I have attended CLCNSW 
quarterlies and reported on our work with the high schools as well as our major event of the touch 
footy day.  With Caryn I’ve visited the Nowra high schools to see if we could be involved with any 
events to promote the Centre and also to see what children would like to learn about through a 
workshop and we gained some very good information. The planning of the Touch Footy day started 
very early in the year because last year was a mad rush to have everything done. So this year we 
thought we would have everything done to not stress any of us to the point of panic (as much as 
possible anyway). Throughout this planning stage I was away for some of it taking trips to Hong 
Kong and America to play rugby, but Caryn as always kept the event moving along. Youth week 
was another major event for Shoalcoast this year attending two events over the week in April, one 
was at Harry Sawkins skate park in Nowra and one was out at the Bay and Basin. Both were very 
successful and our idea of having kid’s paint boomerangs was a great hit at the event, although it 
was a younger crowd than we expected. So much so that we ran out of boomerangs in the first few 
hours and had to then rely on the kids wanting to paint our Shoalcoast footy balls or the drawings 
that the talented Andrew Adams from Sport & Rec was working hard at doing while hanging about 
our tent. From the work of writing emails, organising flyers and holding meetings for the Touch 
Footy day has meant that many organisations we didn’t have last year have joined us to ensure it 
will be a great day.  These include Sport and Rec, Shoalhaven City Council, PCYC, Red Cross, 
Headspace and Barnardos as well as our partners from last year, Nowra Youth Centre, AMS,  
Oolong House and Waminda. This year has been a great year at Shoalcoast and look forward to 
many more events through to the end of this year and hopefully a lot more with Shoalcoast.    
Steven Brandon 

 
 

Warringa Baiya 
Cyberbullying work-

shop at Nowra Youth 
Centre. 

Steven at various 
events promoting  
Shoalcoast to the 
community. 
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(CLSD) for Shoalhaven and the South Coast 
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The South Coast CLSD partner meetings were held four times through the year, three in Nowra and 
one in Bermagui.  Our region spreads from Berry in the north to Eden in the south covering 
Shoalhaven, Eurobodalla and Bega LGA’s.  Partners work together on our strategic plan and  
address gaps in free and accessible legal service provision in our region.  Projects are based on 
identified gaps and feedback from our partners and the community.  There have been recent  
funding cuts to the CLSD program which means a tightening of guidelines for projects and no  
increase in regional coordinator hours. I believe our region is very fortunate to have Shoalcoast as 
the “sponsor” organisation.  Staff and management are supportive of the CLSD program and are 
always looking for opportunities to work with other agencies and the community on relevant  
projects.  I also believe the CLSD program has brought other training to our region that previously 
was not available eg: Law for Community Workers training sessions. The program has also allowed 
Shoalcoast to identify service gaps that, while not supported by CLSD funding, allows us to consider 
taking on projects ourselves such as the recently published “Family Law Property Settlement Work-
book”. 
 
CLSD projects for our region in this period were: 
Working Effectively with Aboriginal Clients – The project has one session to run.  We have left 
this for a time as the Aboriginal Elder working with us on the project passed away and we want to 
leave the program for a while in respect of our esteemed Elder and to allow the people involved time 
to process the information before a follow up. 
Bermagui Training Day and CLSD Partner meeting in  November – This year our training ses-
sion was “The Mental Health Act” for community workers.  The training was facilitated by Jo Kwan 
from Legal Aid Mental Health Legal Unit.  This topic was decided based on feedback from workers.  
We held two sessions one in Bermagui and another in Bega.  Both sessions were well attended.   
Bega Community Meeting - “Is there need for a commu nity legal centre on the far south 
coast” -  The outcome of this project was the production of a report by the Law & Justice Founda-
tion- “Legal Needs overview of the Far South East Region of New South Wales”. The report is avail-
able online at www.lawfoundation.net.au  
Civil Law and Financial Counselling at South Coast Correctional Centre - This joint project be-
tween Lifeline Financial Counselling and Legal Aid Nowra has been extended for another 12 
months. The project is proving a success giving prisoners access to face to face civil legal advice 
and financial counselling.  This means prisoners are able to deal with and hopefully resolve issues 
such as; fines, family law issues, consumer debts, while serving their sentence. 
Wills Day, Power of Attorney and Guardianship- This project was requested by a CLSD partner 
Nowra Aboriginal Legal Service (ALS). ALS had received requests from community members, many 
who had heard about our previous Wills events.  We started with an information session on the topic 
followed by participants having documents drafted by our pro bono partner solicitors. We could not 
have held this event without the invaluable assistance of Anne Brown from Marriott & Oliver So-
licitors .  Anne is a member of the South Coast CLSD partnership representing the Shoalhaven Lo-
cal Law Society. The day was organised by ALS in conjunction with Shoalcoast CLC and Legal Aid 
Nowra.  
Regional Coordinator training and networking – This year’s training was jam packed, we had 
presentations from a variety of Government agencies that are keen to work more effectively in re-
gional areas. These two days are also a great opportunity to catch up 
with other regional coordinators to see what everyone is working on 
and to get new ideas and inspirations.  
 
Dianne Day  
Coordinator Sharlene Naismith (Legal 

Aid) and Dianne Day at 
launch of new Nowra Legal 
Aid office. 



Family Relationship Centre  
Legal Assistance Partnership Project 

The Family Relationship Centre Legal Assistance Partnership Project is now in its 
fourth year. Under the FRCLAP agreement Shoalcoast is funded to partner with the 
Nowra Family Relationships Centre (NFRC) to provide legal information, advice and 
assistance to FRC clients.  The Partnership also involves regular contact between 
FRC staff and the Project Solicitor for information and training purposes regarding 
Family Law and associated issues. 
 
Shoalcoast continues to provide advice and assistance to FRC clients with legal  
assistance extending to Lawyer Assisted Mediations (LAMs) when deemed  
appropriate by the FRC.  Although a few LAMs were organised this year,  
unfortunately none went ahead in this period for various reasons. To better inform 
advice and assistance given to FRC and other clients, the FRC Solicitor has  
continued to sit on the Shoalhaven Domestic Violence Committee, the Nowra Do-
mestic and Family Violence Interagency Manager’s Group and the South Coast 
Family Law Pathways Committee on behalf of Shoalcoast. 
 
The FRC Solicitor provides a monthly outreach legal advice clinic to clients of 
Waminda Aboriginal Women’s Health Centre in Nowra and a fortnightly outreach to 
assist women attending Milton Court with their DV or other legal matters. 
 
A number of CLE sessions were delivered on various legal topics by the FRC solici-
tor in this period to groups of women and staff working with women and families. 
 
In this period the FRC Solicitor provided 136 advices, 78 face to face and 58 by tele-
phone.  Of these 61(45%) were referred from the Family Relationship Centre. 33 
cases were opened and 25 were closed with 35 remaining open at the end of this 
period. 
 
Shoalcoast plans to continue building on our partnership with the NFRC in a  
positive and mutually beneficial way for the benefit of our shared clients. 
 
Katie Lahodny 
Solicitor 
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Katie (middle) and Lucinda 
(far right) at the Nowra 
Dragon Boat Regatta where 
Shoalcoast joined the Legal 
Aid team in 2012. 



Rural Women’s Outreach Project 
South East NSW Women’s Legal Service 

This year the Rural Women’s Outreach Project (RWOP) has continued to provide legal assistance to 
women in South East New South Wales by conducting regular and consistent phone advice and  
outreach clinics. 
 
We have continually monitored and evaluated the efficacy of the South East NSW Women’s Legal 
Service. Based on the experiences of the past 12 months, we have decided to amend the structure 
of the outreach for the upcoming financial year. As a result the project is currently structured as  
follows: 
· Phone advice every Tuesday and Thursday between 10.00 am and 2.00 pm; 
· Face-to-face outreach one day a month in each of the following towns: Braidwood at the Com-

munity Health Centre, Cooma at the Cooma Courthouse Registry and at the Cooma Public 
Library, Merimbula at the Merimbula Public Library, Eden at SEWACS Library and Bega at the 
Women’s Resource Centre; and  

· From August 2013 we are offering appointments twice a month in Jindabyne using Skype  
through the Snowy Mountains Community Centre. 

 
Numbers seem to have dropped off in Cooma this year. Some months there have only been a few 
appointments booked. Enquires in relation to credit and debt matters are frequent and we have  
noticed that the amount of stress involved in dealing with these matters is enormous for some clients. 
Clients often comment that they didn’t know legal advice was an option in relation to credit and debt 
matters such as insurance, electricity and telecommunication charges. We have commenced a credit 
and debt drop in clinic at the Cooma Public Library in July and so far it has been well received. The 
location is great, it is comfortable and it is really important that we have a street presence in a  
location where there is a lot of foot traffic.  
 
Whilst we have continued to have a presence in the Cooma Court safe room once a month on a 
Wednesday morning, we believe the need for this is no longer necessary. The Police have finally 
appointed a DVLO in Cooma (we have written several letters to NSW Police gently reminding them 
that the region desperately needs a DVLO). WDVCAS has a very proficient group of women on the 
ground in the area and there is now another solicitor providing legal aid in the region. We will be 
available to be contacted on a Wednesday morning for any urgent enquires out of the safe room and 
we can see any clients who have been referred to us by WDVCAS on the Tuesday afternoon.  
 
Our plans for 2013/14 are to offer a new legal advice drop in clinic in Merimbula on a Wednesday 
morning at the Merimbula Public Library from 10.00 am- 12.00 pm. Merimbula has a population of 
over 18,000 people within a 10 km radius of the town centre making in the large town in the regions 
we service. Approximately 7.4 % of the population is unemployed and there are a high numbers of 
retirees living in the area (one third of the population is aged 65 years and older). Public transport 
remains an issue, buses are irregular and expensive. Merimbula is poorly serviced and we hope by 
having a local presence we can help ease the burden of travel to get legal advice and be of some 
service to the community.  
 
Throughout the past 12 months the RWOP solicitor has given 
157 advices, 68 by telephone and 89 face to face. A total of 25 
cases were opened and 21 closed in this period, with a total of 
33 cases open at the end of this period. The enquiries were 
primarily for family law advice and credit and debt matters.  
 
Lucinda Knapp 
Solicitor 
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Rebecca Butler and  
Lucinda Knapp promoting 
Shoalcoast at the 
Shoalhaven Women’s  
Festival, March 2013. 



Volunteer Court Support Program 
Nowra Local Court 

In February 2013, following Shoalcoast’s having successfully sought funding from the Law 
and Justice Foundation of NSW, we established a project to set up a Volunteer Court Sup-
port Program at Nowra Local Court. 
 
I was appointed as the Project Worker under the auspices of a Steering Committee com-
prising Kerry Wright (Shoalcoast Co-ordinator), Craig Cockburn (Registrar, Nowra Local 
Court) and Alan Robinson (local solicitor and Shoalcoast Management Committee mem-
ber). I’ve previously worked as a Registrar in the Federal Court and Federal Magistrates 
Court and am very familiar with the needs of unrepresented court users.  
 
The first weeks were spent consulting with other organisations which had already estab-
lished successful court support programs. The Community Restorative Centre provided 
great advice about what works in the very extensive program it has established at the 
Downing Centre and at various suburban Local Courts in Sydney. The Northern Rivers 
Community Legal Centre generously permitted Shoalcoast to use the Lismore Local Court/
Northern Rivers CLC Memorandum of Understanding, and its Court Support Manual as the 
basis for similar documents needed for this project. 
 
Initially I had numerous meetings with representatives of local private legal firms who act as 
duty solicitors at Nowra Local Court. With their very welcome input I was able to identify 
how the volunteers could best assist duty solicitors to represent otherwise unrepresented 
court users.  
 
Thereafter the priority was to recruit and train volunteers for the program. Presentations 
were made to various community groups to advise about the project and to seek applica-
tions for the volunteer positions. Fifteen people with very different life experiences put their 
hand up to volunteer in the scheme. Training commenced in June and included sessions 
addressed by Nowra Local Court Registrar Craig Cockburn, duty solicitor representative 
Clare Jennings, Senior Police Prosecutor Sergeant Martin Pierce, and representatives from 
Probation and Parole and the Women’s Domestic Violence Court Advocacy Service. Partici-
pants also visited the South Coast Correctional Centre to gain first-hand knowledge about 
what happens when an offender is sentenced to a period of imprisonment following a court 
appearance. 
 
Throughout June all the volunteers spent several days attending court under my tutelage, to 
become more familiar with how the Court operates on Monday and Friday list days, and to 
understand how they might best help unrepresented court users and their friends and family 
negotiate a system that can seem like an impenetrable maze. 
 
The first volunteers offering information and assistance to 
court users commenced at Nowra Local Court on Monday 1 
July 2013. 
 
Jane Mussett 
Project Worker 
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Jane Mussett, front right, with  
volunteers at Nowra Local Court  
during initial training sessions in 
June. 



Indigenous Family Law Project 

Having finished up as the Centre’s relieving telephone advice solicitor late in 2012, I 
was not expecting to be back here as a new project solicitor only a few months later. 
Then again, it is no surprise to be surprised in community legal centre land. The 
‘surprise’ this time was the sudden announcement of twelve months’ funding, subse-
quently extended to four years, to work on family law issues for Aboriginal people. 
 
Initially I was somewhat perplexed about what exactly we should do with this new 
project, given that Shoalcoast has focused on assisting Aboriginal people, especially 
women with legal issues concerning children and family, since our establishment in 
1999. What could we do that we are not already doing? However, after some deter-
mined  and creative thinking, bolstered by research of relevant literature, we’ve 
come up with a model that, thus far, proves to be working well. Essentially, the two 
key features of our project are: 
 
To reach out to Aboriginal people who might not ordinarily seek legal help for family 
and related matters, including for instance extended family / kinship carers (in family 
law and care & protection matters), and families experiencing Community Services 
intervention prior to or post Children’s Court proceedings. 

 
Providing a more intensive, supportive service via our new Aboriginal Family Law 
Support Worker – who offers, for instance, active help with legal and non-legal refer-
rals, checking the client’s understanding of advice and options, accompanying cli-
ents to appointments beyond the Centre, and generally offering continuing support 
and guidance to help the person maintain engagement with the legal system. 
 
The project kicked off to a flying start in June 2013 when MaryJean Kelly com-
menced as the newly created Aboriginal Family Law Support Worker position, with 
myself and Katie Lahodny on board as the project solicitors. We’ve been busy from 
the outset with client referrals, provision of community legal education, and plenty of 
liaison with the community sector to promote the project. MaryJean could not be 
better suited to her role, and we anticipate an active, interesting and fulfilling time 
ahead as the Centre expands and enhances its work with Aboriginal families and 
their children.  
 
Meredith McLaine 
Solicitor 
 
MaryJean Kelly 
Project Worker 
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Shoalcoast staff at Cultural Aware-
ness Day watching the Aboriginal 
Dance Group—Sally, Katie, Lucinda, 
Rebecca, Clare, Meredith and Glenda, 
May 2013. 



Publications 2013 
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The Aboriginal Women, Family Violence and the Crimi-
nal Justice Process Project funded by the Law & Justice 
Foundation of NSW completed in December 2012 after 
18 months of developing, piloting and evaluating the re-
source.  The final product is a legal education kit called 
Family Harmony , written in Plain English, for communi-
ty workers to use for delivering information to Aboriginal 
women and workers with Aboriginal women (although 
can be used for all women).  The resource provides in-
formation around four key areas of the law and how 
these assist women experiencing Family Violence to move forward to Family Harmony, 
namely: 
· Apprehended Violence Orders (AVOs) 
· Criminal Law – breaches of AVOs and Criminal Charges relating to the Violence 
· Family Law – children and property 
· Victims Compensation – counselling and financial compensation. 
 
The resource includes: 
· Facilitator Guide 
· Several laminated posters for use during discussions 
· CD with a copy of the MS Powerpoint presentation 
· Handouts – Booklet Moving Forward from Family Violence and Wallet Cards with 

local contacts who can assist victims of Family Violence. 
 
Free copies were distributed to a range of services working with women along the South 
Coast and in the South East. 
 
Shoalcoast funded the development and publication of a Family Law Property Settle-
ment Workbook  this year. The Workbook is designed to assist women, particularly wom-
en from Culturally and Linguistically Diverse Backgrounds, who have separated from their 
husband or partner and are: 
· Trying to mediate with their ex-husband/partner to reach a property settlement; or 
· Preparing an application to a court for a property settlement. 
 
The sections of the Workbook where information is entered are perforated, so they can 

be easily removed for use in the property settlement 
process. 
 
To complement the Workbook a brief summary sheet 
was produced about key issues covered.  This has been 
translated into six languages: Chinese, Japanese, Thai, 
Indonesian, Persian and Arabic. 
 
Shoalcoast is selling copies of the Workbook for $4 , 
translated sheets are free and sent as a PDF . 



A snapshot of our statistics 
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Hours of Operation 
 

Monday-Friday 9.00am -12.30pm & 1.30 – 5.00pm (no drop-in service on Wed) 
Telephone legal advice Tuesday and Thursday 10.00am-12noon 

 
Activity Summary (All Clients) 1 July 2012 - 30 Jun e 2013 

     
Total number of all clients (including ongoing and repeat) 1119 
 
Total number of new clients (included in above number)   816     
 
Number of Information only activities    310    
 
Number of Advice Activities  1313 
                     
Number of cases open (at 1 July & new since)    212   
 
Number of cases closed    172 
 
Number of ongoing cases as at 30 June 2013    210   
 
Community Legal Education Projects         30      
 
Law Reform & Legal Policy Projects          8      
 

Summary of New Client Demographics 1 July 2012 - 30  June 2013 
  

Total number of new clients       816 (73% of total clients)
    
Women          542 (66%)   
 
Men           269 (34%)  
 
Aboriginal and/or Torres Strait Islander        75 (9%)    
 
Have a disability          172 (21%)   
 
Sole Parent with dependant children     212 (26%)   
 
Client Accommodation Type—Top 5 
1.  Owner/Purchaser     38%       
2.  Private Rental      28%      
3.  Boarder or Lodger     10%      
4.  Public Rental/Community Housing  9%  
5.  Rent Free      4%                     
     



Legal Services Report 
General Overview 
Shoalcoast once again had a very busy year.  We assisted 1,119 individual clients.  Of 
these 84 were existing clients at 1 July 2012, 219 were returning clients and 816 were new.  
 
Our Centre provided 310 information and referrals, 1,313 legal advices and we had 212 
new cases opened; where a physical file has been opened and we have acted for the client.  
Of the 1,313 advices given: 377 (29%) were at face to face appointments, 926 (71%) were 
over the telephone and 10 by mail.  Requests for Community Legal Education have been 
consistent this year on a broad range of topics as detailed on page 25. 

 
Three Year Statistical Trends 

 
Demographics—who are our Clients? 
 
The age demographic figures of our overall client numbers are remarkably consistent with 
last year, any shifts being no greater than one to two per cent.   Sixty-nine per cent of our 
clients this year were female and thirty-one per cent male.  The largest client age-group 
continues to be the 35-49 years bracket at 33%, followed by the 50-64 years and 18-34 age 
groups.   Our statistics indicate we are meeting the needs of disadvantaged people living in 
in our communities with 27% of our clients being sole parents with dependant children and 
25% were people with a disability.  The proportion of our total clients being of Aboriginal 
and/or Torres Strait Islander background continues to be high at 12%.    
 
116 of our new clients (14%)  were born overseas representing 32 different countries.  The 
top 5 being: England (36), New Zealand (15), Germany (6), Austria, Scotland and South 
Africa (5 from each).  

 
All Clients (Existing & New) Demographics by Percen tage 

 

  2011 2012 2013 

Advices  1483 1445 1313 

Information  429 410 310 

Cases Opened  200 205 212 

Cases Closed  132 240 172 

CLE 25 27 30 

Law Reform 5 7 8 
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Areas of Advice 
 
Shoalcoast gave 1,313 instances of legal advice this year , and a further 310 of legal in-
formation and referral to people whose legal or other matter could not be dealt with by the 
Centre in accordance with Centre Policy.  As part of the legal advices the solicitors dealt 
with 134 different problem types over this period.  The chart below details the top 20 
problem types addressed. From this it is clear that Family Law matters were the main area 
of advice being provided by the Centre, followed by Civil Law matters and then Criminal 
Law. 

TOP 20 PROBLEM TYPES ADDRESSED BY LEGAL ADVICES  

 
 
 
 

Legal Problem Type  Number advices given in 2012/13 with 
this problem type 

Child contacts or contact orders 188 

Property in Marriage 104 

Injuries Compensation 102 

Child Residency 52 

Credit and Debt Owed to Client 51 

Family or Domestic Violence Order 44 

Wills/probate making/contest/obtain benefit 
under 

43 

Credit and Debt Owed by Client 41 

Wills/probate guardianship/trusteeship 40 

Property de facto 38 

Employment conditions/entitlements 36 

Other civil violence/restraining orders 33 

Parenting Plan 31 

Family Dispute Resolution Process 31 

Divorce 31 

Credit and Debt recovery (Court) 30 

Other Civil 30 

Road traffic & motor vehicle regulatory of-
fences 

27 

Wills/probate power of attorney 27 

Other civil contracts 24 

Criminal Justice process 24 

Legal Services Report 
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Client Satisfaction Survey regarding Advices given,  February 2013 
 
In February the Admin staff undertook our annual client satisfaction survey by telephone 
with clients who had contacted the Centre for phone advice as well as with those who had 
had face to face appointments over the 3 week period chosen.  There were 54 respondents.  
Of these: 
· 92.5% found it easy to contact or visit us, 
· 87% said our response to their enquiry was very quick 
· 96% said we treated them very well 
· 90% said they understood the advice given, 
· 87% said they found the assistance provided very useful. 
Therefore 91% overall satisfaction with our service delivery in that period. 
 
Areas of Casework 
 
We had 382 case files open during the period (170 were open at the start of the year and 
212 were opened during the year).  Of the new cases opened in this period, 42 were 
with Aboriginal clients (20%), 160 with women clien ts (75%) and 196 with people on a 
low or no income (92%).       
 
Of the 212 cases opened in this period, the solicitors dealt with 72 different problem 
types . The table below, outlines the top ten problem types dealt with through our casework.  
These figures include not only files opened, but also ‘minor cases’ - in which a client is pro-
vided with additional help beyond advice, but we are not formally acting in the matter, and 
the level of assistance is not of an extent necessitating the entering of a retainer agreement.  
From this information it can be seen that assisting people to claim for Victims Compensation 
continued to dominate our case file workload. 
 

TOP 10 PROBLEM TYPES ADDRESSED BY CASE WORK 

Legal Problem Type Number of Cases 

Injuries Compensation 87 
Injuries Sexual Assault inc Rape 21 

Child contacts or contact orders 16 

Credit and Debt owed by client 11 

Property in Marriage 9 

Victims/witness of crime 7 

Credit and Debt owed to client 6 

Employment Other  6 
Child Residency 5 
Criminal Justice Process 5 
Wills/probate making/contest/obtain benefit 
under 

5 
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Case Studies  
Insurance Claim for Next of Kin 
We assisted a young client in the South East whose partner had been killed in a car crash with an 
insurance claim resulting in a substantial payment for our client. Our client was very distressed by the 
death and was worried because her partner had died intestate and that his parents would be named 
the next of kin. We were able to take over the matter and resolve it quickly with little involvement from 
our client which gave her time to grieve for the sad loss of her partner.  
 
Debt victory 
In conjunction with the Bulk Debt Project run jointly with Legal Aid and Fitzroy Legal Service we were 
able to identify one of our clients as being eligible for the scheme. The result was the wiping of a 
credit card debt  of some $17,000.00 which has greatly relieved our client who has been unemployed 
for some time and only recently  found a permanent residence.  
 
Change of Name 
We achieved a successful change of name application for mother and children where we sought  
orders that the matter be determined in absence of respondent father on grounds of domestic  
violence and his relocation overseas.  
 
Employment Matters 
Our client had not been paid for over 2 months. Our client was a cleaner and the other party asserted 
she was a contractor that had breached the contract. Upon writing to the other party they then  
asserted that our client had not in fact done the work. After further communications identifying  
inconsistencies and the application of the law to these facts our client received full payment for the 
work completed being a much needed $2,000.00 for our client struggling on Centrelink benefits. 
 
A local sports person was referred to our outreach at Murra Mia Tenancy Service in Batemans Bay 
after approaching the service on a tenancy issue. He was without income at the time as the season 
had ended however the club was refusing to pay outstanding payments stating that under the terms 
of the contract they were not obliged to make payment until the end of the calendar year. We were 
able to secure full payment after writing to the other party identifying the correct interpretation of the 
contract and avoided litigation. 
 
Family Law 
Our client was served a statement of claim lodged in the Local Court for just under $6,000.00 by her 
ex husband. They had entered a Binding Financial Agreement prior to the marriage yet the other  
party was claiming he was entitled to the money as a result of our client fraudulently taking money 
from their business during the marriage. We drafted a Notice of Motion to dismiss the matter on  
jurisdictional grounds and reached settlement for the matter to be dismissed with our client to pay 
$200.00 and 3 months to pay. This provided much needed certainty to our client who was struggling 
with other issues at the time. 
 
Fines 
Our centre was approached by a young man who had been visited by the Sheriff in relation to over 
$15,000 worth of fines owed to the State Debt Recover Office (SRDO).  After discussing the nature 
of the fines with the young man, it was discovered that a vast majority of them had been accumulated 
when he was a teenager.  He also disclosed that he had some serious mental health issues and was 
in receipt of a disability support pension.  It was unlikely that he would ever be able to work.  
The circumstances warranted submissions to the SDRO seeking for the fines to be written off.  After 
considering  the submissions the SDRO determined that under the circumstances, a write off of the 
entire debt was warranted.   
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Case Studies and Client Feedback  

Neighbours 
An appointment was made by an elderly couple concerned for their elderly neighbour who has  
received a fencing notice in the mail.  The other party was seeking to do some repairs to their  
property and were seeking access through our clients land.  The other party  proposed removing the 
existing fence so the repairs could be carried out and then replacing the fence with a new one.  They 
sought for our client to pay half of the cost of the new fence which was quoted at almost $20,000 (it 
was a very long fence).  Our client was in receipt of the aged pension and was not able to afford to 
pay for the cost of replacing the fence and argued that there was nothing wrong with the existing 
fence.  After a couple of letters and phone calls to the other party from our Centre, the other party 
agreed to replace the fence entirely at their own cost providing our client was willing to allow them 
access through her property to make the repairs.  Our client agreed on the proviso that they also  
repaired her land to the state it is currently in. 
 
Client & Service Comments/Feedback from our Advice and Casework 
 
Thank you for this info, you amaze me how you get your head around it and then translate it in sim-
ple language for the likes of me.  Well done Les, your hard work and caring is noticed and you are 
appreciated. 

Feedback to Les Farrell, Solicitor from Eurobodalla Community Worker 
 
Thank you so much for helping us with our (National Association of Community Legal Centres) pro-
ject, Yarnin’ Up, to capture and recognise a few of the many stories of Aboriginal access workers in 
CLCs in NSW.  Your story about the touch football community day that saw the police and local court 
staff play ball with people from the Aboriginal community demonstrates the value of Aboriginal ac-
cess workers to clients and community. 

Letter to Steven Brandon and Caryn Carpenter  
from Julia Hall, Executive Director, NACLC 

 
I just wanted to thank each and every one of you for all your hard work towards the Law Week events 
in Cooma and Jindabyne last week.  Lucinda was extremely helpful in the planning stages, we 
missed her on the day.  However Katie was absolutely brilliant and worked extremely hard all day.  
Many, many thanks to Katie. Once again, thanks to Shoalcoast, great to work with as ever!   

Email from Sue Bailey, Monaro Family Law Pathways Network Coordinator 
 

I am pleased someone is taking an interest in the southern Shoalhaven area for women in domestic 
violence. 

Email from Anne Hayward, Ulladulla DV Worker re news that Shoalcoast was going to commence 
attending Milton Local Court safe room fortnightly from December 2012 

 
I would also like to say I was impressed by the solicitor I saw.  He was professional and empathetic 

and a great asset to your team. 
Email from Eurobodalla client, February 2013 

 
Thank your for your wonderful contribution to the success of the Eurobodalla Services and Schools 
Expo.  We have received so much positive feedback, largely due to your insightful and useful discus-
sions. 
Email from South East NSW Keep Them Safe Regional Manager to Shoalcoast which participated in 

discussions regarding Cyberbullying, Sexting and the Law 
 

You’re a wonderful service, you’ve been like my backbone for so many things. 
Quote from client to Phone Advice Solicitor 
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Community Legal Education  
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Community Legal Education (CLE) 
In this period CLE was delivered to over 800 people—both directly to clients of services and 
workers of service providers.   
 
The following CLE were arranged by Shoalcoast in pa rtnership with other agencies 
· Money Matters Workshop for workers with disability services in partnership with Legal 

Aid Nowra office—July 2012, 19 participants. 
· South Coast Legal Services presentation for Illawarra Deaf Community Members in 

partnership with Illawarra Legal Centre, October 2012, 18 participants. 
· Cyberbullying workshop with Aboriginal girls from 3 High School in partnership with 

Warringa Baiya, November 2012, 24 participants. 
· Planning Ahead and Guardianship Issues Workshop for residents of Sussex Inlet as 

part of Seniors Week in partnership with NSW Guardian & Trustee office, March 2013, 
40 participants. 

· Anti-Discrimination Law presentation to Year 12 Legal Studies students at Nowra An-
glican School as part of Law Week in partnership 
with NSW Anti-Discrimination Board, May 2013, 10 
participants. 

· Credit Law Workshop for community members, 
workers and lawyers in partnership with Consumer 
Credit Legal Centre (NSW), June 2013, 7 partici-
pants. 

· Cyberbullying/Sexting workshop with Aboriginal 
girls from 1 High School in partnership with Legal 
Aid Children’s Lawyer, May 2013, 20 participants. 

· Family Law and Aboriginal Men workshops with 
community workers in partnership with Legal Aid 
Nowra, June 2013, 21 participants. 

 
The following CLE sessions were delivered by 
Shoalcoast staff: 
· July – Legal Issues for Young People, Family Harmony Workshop 
· August – Family Harmony Workshop, General Centre Promotion Workshop, Veterans 

Affairs Wills/Power of Attorney x 2, AVO Local Court Practice Direction with DVCAS 
· September – Veterans Affairs Wills/Power of Attorney x 3, Women’s Wellness Wills/

Power of Attorney, General Centre Promotion Workshop, Legal Issues for Young Peo-
ple, Carers of People with Dementia Wills/Power of Attorney, Employment Law  

· October – Care & Protection/Family Violence with Women’s Wellness Group 
· November – Legal Issues for Young People, Family Harmony workshop 
· December – Legal Issues for Young People 
· February – Legal Issues for Young People 
· April – Planning Ahead workshops at Berry Masonic Village and Ulladulla Community 

Resources Centre  
· May – Planning Ahead workshop with Friends of Callala, Legal Issues for Young Peo-

ple 
· June – Employment Law, Family Law/Family Violence, Legal Issues for Young Peo-

ple. 
 

Ashleigh Butler, Nowra Anglican 
School student and Gerardo de 
Liseo, Regional Manager Anti-
Discrimination Board of NSW 
during Law Week 2013 



Community Development  
and Law Reform 
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In this period Shoalcoast staff attended the follow ing community events to promote 
our service: 
· NAIDOC Nowra Event July 2012 
· Homelessness Week Event August 2012 
· Indigenous Employment Expo August 2012 
· Anti Poverty Week Event October 2012 
· Youth Mental Health Expo October 2012 
· White Ribbon Day Launch of South Coast DV Ads for Movie Theatres November 

2012 
· Employment Expo Batemans Bay December 2012 
· Mixed Sport Gala Day for Koori Kids January 2013 
· Seniors Expo Nowra March 2013 
· Shoalhaven Women’s Wellness Festival March 2013 
· Youth Week Event April 2013 
· Drug & Alcohol Action Week June 2013 
· Bunnings Men’s Health Day June 2013 
 
 
Shoalcoast staff were involved with the following C LCNSW Working Groups: 
· Victims Compensation—review of and changes to legislation. 
· Review of Public Purpose Fund and Proposed NSW Attorney General’s Funding 

Guidelines for CLCs. 
· Reconciliation Action Plan for CLCNSW. 
· Sector Development Committee 
· Induction Kit Review Working Party 
 
 
Shoalcoast staff participated in the following Law Reform and Policy Submission 
projects this year: 
· Victims Compensation and Support Bill 2013—letters to local State parliament mem-

bers expressing concerns about Bill and impact on Centre clients particularly retro-
spectivity, media release which featured in Ulladulla Times (see page 27). 

· Child Protection Legislative Reforms—feedback on proposed reforms. 
· Justice Reinvestment Campaign—through Indigenous Rights Forum at CLCNSW 

Quarterlies 
· Federal Attorney General re Fee Increases for Divorce Applications—letter 
· Review of Public Purpose Fund and proposed Funding Guidelines by State Attorney 

General —letters to local State parliament members expressing concerns about fund-
ing reduction for Centre ALAP, media interview. 

· South Coast Family Court Action Group—meeting with CEO of Family Court and Dep-
uty CEO of Federal Circuit Court re access for South Coast residents.  Letters to local 
Federal parliament members and election candidates and Federal Attorney General.  



Media and Out and About 
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The work of Caryn Carpenter and 
Steven Brandon as Aboriginal Legal 
Access Project workers featured in a 
National Association of Community 
Legal Centres publication in 2013. 

Shoalcoast featured as a contributor to this guide, as 
a Community Legal Centre working with pro bono 
partners, launched at the National Access to Justice 
and Pro Bono Conference in March 2013. 

Shoalcoast in the 
news during 2013 



Treasurer’s report 
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I have pleasure in presenting the 2012/2013 Audited Financial Report for  
Shoalcoast Community Legal Centre; this being my first term of office as Treasurer 
and following on from our previous treasurer, Jen Callanan, I found that I have a big 
pair of boots to fill!  
 
My thanks to Jen, Dianne and Kerry for their support and patient answers to my 
endless amounts of questions. 
 
During the year I attended a workshop presented by NCOSS on Board Roles and 
Responsibilities which amongst other issues highlighted the need for board  
members to be aware of their responsibilities and come to meetings fully conversant 
with the issues to be discussed.  It also stressed the importance of declaring any  
potential conflicts of interest which at times can arise.  We as committee members 
are fortunate in that Shoalcoast encourages and supports board members to attend  
training sessions. 
 
 
Financial 
December 2013 saw the first of nine pay increases following on from the SACS 
Equal Remuneration Order (ERO) and while supplementation for wages has been 
received from both the State and Federal Government, it may not fully meet the full 
cost of implementation over the nine years it will take to phase in the increases. 
 
Core spending has followed a similar pattern to the previous year with minor  
variations in rental, super and wages.  The variation in wages was due to the receipt 
to a one off grant of $50,000.00 from the Commonwealth received in June 2012 to 
meet demand for services.  This grant was used to increase staffing levels on a  
temporary basis - a factor which contributed to the $60,000.00 loss shown on the 
profit and loss statement.  However, overall the centre is in a healthy position with 
leave provisions adequately allowed for in a specific Term Deposit Account and  
retained earnings of $84,000.00 - this amount remains in a special interest account 
and is available to cover unexpected situations should they arise. 
 
While the organisation is in a healthy sound financial situation issues such as  
increase to wages due to the ERO ruling and the loss of income as a result of  
changes to the Victims Compensation Act will necessitate the need for management 
to carefully monitor expenditure against budget allocation figures in the future. 
 
I look forward to working with Staff and Management Committee in the coming year. 
 
Lyn Wallin 
Treasurer 


